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The first meeting of the 2005-2006 ALA Executive Board convened at 1:15 PM on Wednesday, June 29, 2005 in the Marquette Room of the Chicago Hilton & Towers in Chicago, Illinois.  All Executive Board documents referred to in these minutes are for the 2005-2006 Executive Board year unless otherwise noted.

PRESENT:  President Michael Gorman; President-elect Leslie Burger; Treasurer Teri Switzer; Immediate Past President Carol A. Brey-Casiano, Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels; Executive Board members: Francis Buckley, Michael Golrick, Janet Swan Hill, Nann Blaine Hilyard, Terri Kirk, June Pinnell-Stephens, James Rettig, and Patricia Smith.

The agenda (EBD #9.0.1) is attached as Exhibit 25.  The vote tally (EBD #1.3) is attached as Exhibit 26.

President Michael Gorman announced that he would have to leave the meeting early and that Immediate Past President Carol Brey-Casiano would preside for the remainder of the meeting.

Welcome and Introductions
New Board members Francis Buckley, Leslie Burger, June Pinnell-Stephens and Patricia Smith introduced themselves to the Board.

Conflict of Interest Statement – EBD #1.0 (Exhibit 26)

The Board members were each given a Conflict of Interest Statement.  They were asked to read the statement carefully and sign it.  The Board Secretariat will return a copy of the statement to each Board member as well as forward copies to ALA’s legal counsel, controller and Director of Human Resources. The original signed document is maintained in each Board member’s file within the Office of ALA Governance.  The Conflict of Interest Statement was approved by the ALA Executive Board in 1990 and adopted by the ALA Council the same year.  

Conference Services Report

Deidre Ross, Director of ALA Conference Services reported that total attendance at this Annual Conference was 27,500, which was a 23% increase over the 2004 Annual Conference attendance figure.

Discussion ensued regarding the long lines and crowding in the Registration area on Saturday morning.  Ms. Ross explained that Registration had to be relocated to a smaller area because the Rotary International convention that preceded ALA at McCormick Place had not yet vacated the space and ALA needed to begin set up in order to have everything completed on time.  Additionally, due to a city power outage that occurred on Friday night, all of the computers had to be reset, delaying the Registration opening and creating a bottleneck of people trying to enter the Registration area.  Ms. Ross assured the Board that fire marshals were on duty to ensure the safety of everyone in the area.

Finance and Audit Committee (F&A) Report  - EBD #4.0 (Exhibit 28)

ALA Treasurer Teri Switzer reported on the F&A meetings that took place earlier during this Annual Conference.  She highlighted the following:

· The accounting firm of Grant Thornton made two presentations at the F&A meetings about provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act; specifically, the whistleblower policy and a separate audit committee structure.

· F&A will continue to work with ALA Human Resources and Finance staff to develop a whistleblower policy that they hope to bring to the Board at the 2005 Fall meeting.

· F&A will continue to explore the option of setting up a separate audit committee.

· F&A will continue to work on revising the charge of the present F&A Committee to ensure that it is more in line with some of the best practices as outlined in the Sarbanes-Oxley legislation.

· The Controller’s Report (2004-2005 EBD #4.34, Exhibit 29) revealed anticipated expenditures of approximately $5.7 million during the next 18 months. Some of these monies will be used to pay for expenses that are related to the Washington Office. Nearly $1 million of this sum will be used for division transfers to the long-term investment fund. A $2 million capital equipment and software investment is also included in the $5.7 million figure.

Dues Increase:

Ms. Switzer reported that BARC Chair Pat Smith brought a recommendation to F&A pertaining to a dues increase.

Ms. Switzer then brought forth a motion to the Board that the ALA Executive Board investigate a dues increase based on the fact that the ALA’s current and projected income is not keeping up with the programmatic expectations of members and the cost of providing such service programs.

After some discussion, which included questions to and comments from Marcia Boosinger, Chair of the ALA Membership Committee, on a motion by James Rettig, seconded by Janet Swan Hill, the Executive Board

Voted to amend the Finance & Audit Committee (F&A) motion to read:  F&A concurs with BARC and recommends that the ALA Executive Board investigate a dues increase.  This recommendation is based on the fact that ALA’s income has not kept up with costs and that its projected income will not keep up with the programmatic expectations of members and the cost of providing such service programs.  F&A Motion
On a motion by Michael Golrick, seconded by June Pinnell-Stephens, the Executive Board


Voted to refer to BARC and the Membership Committee the issue of a dues increase and asks for a report at the 2005 Fall Executive Board Meeting.  Dues Increase

Parliamentarian Report on 2005 Annual Conference Membership Meetings

ALA’s Parliamentarian Eli Mina offered some observations and suggestions regarding the Membership Meetings that took place on Saturday, June 25 and Monday, June 27, 2005.  He noted that, as this was the first time there had been a quorum at a Membership Meeting in many years, the meetings became very focused on crafting resolutions and afforded little time for discussion of matters of interest or concern to the members at large.  The Board engaged in a discussion of how future Membership Meetings could be made more welcoming for everyone.  Michael Golrick, Board Liaison to the Membership Meetings Committee, agreed to provide a report on this discussion to the ALA Membership Meetings Committee chair.

Budget Analysis and Review Committee (BARC) Report – EBD #3.0 (Exhibit 30)
Patty Wong, 2005-2006 BARC Chair, reported on the BARC meetings that took place at this Annual Conference.  She highlighted the following:

· BARC reviewed the first draft of a financial plan designed to forecast what resources will be needed to achieve a balanced budget as well as provide funding for the goals and objectives of the ALAhead to 2010 Strategic Plan.  Part of this forecast includes a recommended dues increase.

· The Planning and Budget Assembly (PBA) was held on Friday, June 24, 2005.  The agenda included a financial overview by ALA Treasurer Teri Switzer, an update of the ALAhead to 2010 Strategic Plan by Michael Gorman, and an announcement by Keith Fiels of the drafting of a financial plan to help the organization achieve the goals and objectives of the Strategic Plan.

· The Divisional Leadership meeting with BARC took place immediately following the PBA. Discussion centered on the impact of a possible ALA dues increase on divisional membership and divisional dues revenue, ALA cost containment efforts, and operating agreement issues and questions.

As a result of the Divisional Leadership/BARC session, BARC took the following steps with regard to future planning:

1. BARC will bring a recommendation to the Executive Board that their membership should be expanded to include two representatives from the divisions.

2. BARC will work with the Division Presidents at their fall meetings to set future agendas for the Divisional Leadership/BARC meetings.

3. BARC discussed the desirability of hosting future meetings in conjunction with the Divisional Leadership fall meeting in Chicago.

4. BARC will ascertain if ALA’s new Online Community software can be made available to facilitate discussion of issues prior to PBA sessions at Midwinter Meeting and Annual Conference.

BARC also identified several operational areas for emphasis in the coming year:

· continued refinement of the ALAhead to 2010 financial plan;

· revenue growth enhancements;

· member education about ALA finances;

· continuation of unit-level business planning in such areas as publishing, conference, membership, etc.; and

· collaborative planning opportunities throughout the Association.

Follow-up Work with Consultant John Venetch

Keith Fiels presented an update regarding continuing Board Effectiveness work with John Venetch of Cacciatore-Venetch Management Consulting.  Mr. Venetch had conducted a Board Effectiveness session with the Board in conjunction with the 2005 Spring Executive Board meeting that focused on how the Board can be an effective agent for change during the rollout of the ALAhead to 2010 Strategic Plan.  Mr. Fiels advised the Board that he would circulate a proposal from Mr. Venetch to the Board Effectiveness Committee following this Annual Conference.  Based on his proposal, Mr. Venetch would work with the Board to establish a priority list of topics and develop a force field analysis of these priorities.  Much of this work would take place during the latter part of this summer so that discussion can continue at the 2005 Fall Executive Board meeting.

Executive Board Liaison Reports

The following Executive Board members reported on meetings with their liaison groups:

Michael Golrick:  Membership Meetings Committee, Public Library Association (PLA), Office for Information Technology Policy (OITP) Advisory Committee, Constitution and Bylaws Committee.  Mr. Golrick also attended the Chapter Councilor Forum.

Janet Swan Hill:  Policy Monitoring Committee, Association of College and Research Libraries (ALCTS), Library Information Technology Association (LITA), Association of College and Research Libraries (ACRL).

Nann Blaine Hilyard:  Library Administration and Management Association (LAMA), Chapter Relations Committee, Reference and User Services Association (RUSA), ALA-APA Committee on Salaries and Status of Library Workers.

Terri Kirk:  Diversity Committee, Publishing Committee

James Rettig:  Association of College and Research Libraries, Web Development Committee

June Pinnell-Stephens:  Committee on Rural, Native, and Tribal Libraries of All Kinds

Board discussion resulted in two suggestions with regard to liaison assignments:

1)  When BARC makes its liaison assignments, coordinate these with the Executive Board members on BARC so their BARC liaison assignments will be the same as their Executive Board liaison assignments.

2)
Provide new Executive Board members with the previous year’s liaison list so they can consult with their predecessors regarding the various activities of the committees and divisions.
Executive Board Member Committee & Liaison Assignments – EBD #1.1 (Exhibit 31)

The roster of Executive Board Member Committee and Liaison Assignments for 2005-2006 was distributed to the Board members.

Executive Board Meeting and Conference Call Schedule – EBD #1.2 (Exhibit 32)

The schedule of Executive Board meetings and conference calls for 2005-2006 was distributed.

Board Effectiveness
Nann Blaine Hilyard reported on the Board’s performance during this meeting on behalf of Immediate Past President Carol Brey-Casiano.

Summary of Meeting to be Communicated to Council
The Board constructed a list of topics discussed at the Executive Board meetings during this Annual Conference to be included in the President’s report to Council.

The meeting adjourned at 5:10 p.m.
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